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PRESIDENT’S MEMORANDUM

On March 25, the American Theological Library Association was notified
by Lilly Endowment, Inc. of its award of a grant of $25,000 to the Associa
tion in support of the planned study of its fiscal and organizational man
agement. This was a fitting response to the work of the committee which
prepared the proposal, chaired by H. Eugene NcLeod, and composed also of
Richard Spoor, William Miller, Martha Aycock, and Robert A. Olsen, Jr.
The committee has entered into an agreement with the New York management
consulting firm of Peat, Marwick, Mitchell and Company to perform the study
and develop recommendations for improvement. The period of study is from
April 1, 1985, through October 31, 1985, with the financial and programmatic
report on the project due no later than December 15, 1985.

While it was regrettable that the full $37,000 requested was not
granted, the Association is fortunate to have received this siezeable grant,
which should significantly strengthen its financial and organizational man—
ageinent in the years ahead. In view of the reduced amount of the grant, and
in order to use the funds in the most effective way possible, it will be
necessary for the consulting fin to work with officers, board members, con—
mittee chairs, and other members while they are gathered in June at the con
ference at Drew University. This will save a great deal of money that would
otherwise be spent by consultants travelling to interview officers and mem
bers. While it is regrettable to intrude on regular conference activities
and/or free time, it is hoped that all will realize the overwhelming values
of this approach and cooperate as fully as possible.

The Search Committee for a new Executive Secretary of the Association
met May 1, 1985, at Candler School of Theology in Atlanta, Georgia. Chair
Sara M. Nobley was hostess to committee members Father Simeon Daly, James
Overbeck, and Rosalyn Lewis. Following the search announcement in the Feb
ruary issue of the Newsletter, the committee received many recommendations
and applications for this important position, so crucial to the daily life
of the Association. The Committee will continue its work through the annual
conference at Drew University, interviewing finalists for the position, and
concluding with a recommendation to the Board of Directors immediately fol
lowing the conference. The five—year ten will run from July 1, 1985,
through June 30, 1990.

Ronald F. Deering
President, ATLA

— 71 —



& NEWSLETTER, vol. 32, no. 4, Nayj~, 1985 — 72

PRESERVATION BOARD REPORT

The Preservation Board at its spring meeting on April 15—16 at Prince
ton, New Jersey, decided unanimously that its extensive new program of
inonographic preservation and its continuing program of serials preserva
tion have grown to such a magnitude that they now require the services of
a full—time Director of Programs. Dr. Charles Willard, Director of the
Speer Library of Princeton Theological Seminary, who has served as the
part—time Director of Programs since July 1, 1984, will conclude his
service with the Preservation Board as of June 30, 1985.

While the Board is now engaged in a search for a full—time Director
of Programs, the new monographic preservation project is progressing. Dr.
Willard has delivered a list of over 4,000 titles to Union Theological
Seminary in New York, whose staff is in the process of verifying individ
ual works as available for microfilming. When the complete list is veri
fied, it will be sent to subscribers for their selection and ordering.
The Board is also continuing its negotiations for a microfilming contract.
It is expected that filming will begin soon after the signing of a contract.
The Board is optimistic that a new Director will begin serving on July 1,
1985.

The Board wishes to extend its thanks to Dr. Willard not only for his
service this year to the Preservation Board but for his able leadership
for many years as Executive Secretary of the Board of Microtext.

John A. Bollier, Chair
Preservation Board

NORTH AMERICAN BAPTIST SEMINARY EXPANDS LIBRARY

North American Baptist Seminary in Sioux Falls, South Dakota, an
nounces the completion of the expansion and remodelling of its Kaiser—
Ramaker Library. Construction on the 8400 square foot addition began
last June. Total cost of the project was approximately $550,000. It
adds much needed room for the book collection, in addition to greatly im
proved spaces for study, audiovisual listening/viewing, classrooms, a
curriculum lab, and typing. Plans are underway to return to the library
more than 6,000 volumes of older monographs and bound periodicals which
were removed to storage at a nearby college some years ago. The remodel
ling of the existing library allows for an expanded denominational ar
chives and rare book display, individual study rooms, a special homiletics
collection area, and a room for word processing.

Much valuable assistance in beginning the planning for the building
program came from the consultancy of Dr. Norman Kansfield in 1979, funded
in part through an ATLA grant. Architects for the project were The Spitz—
nagel Partners, Inc. of Sioux Falls. Formal dedication services will be
held in October. George W. Lang is the Librarian.
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ATLA RECEIVES TWENTY-ONE NEW MEMBERS

The American Theological Library Association welcomes the following
new members:

Full:

Ms. C. N. Riddle, 18 Nuston Street, Nosman, New South Wales 2088,
Australia

Judy Clarence, Graduate Theological Union Library, 2400 Ridge Road,
Berkeley, California 94704

Sandra Bess, Reference Librarian, Wartburg Theological Seminary,
333 Wartburg Place, Dubuque, Iowa 52001

Anne Jones, Christian Theological Seminary Library, 1000 West 42nd
Street, Indianapolis, Indiana 46208

Alan Krieger, University of Notre Dame Library, Notre Dame,
Indiana 46556

Barbara McNamara, Library Program Coordinator, Boston Theological
- Institute, 45 Francis Avenue, Cambridge, Massachusetts 02138

Thomas Minor, Librarian, Moravian Theological Seminary, Main Street
& Elizabeth Avenue, Bethlehem, Pennsylvania 18018

George Papademetriou, Library Director, Holy Cross Orthodox Semi
nary, 50 Goddard Avenue, Brookline, Massachusetts 02146

Emilie Pulver, Catalog Librarian, Jesuit—Krauss—McCormick Library,
1100 East 55th Street, Chicago, Illinois 60615

Thomas Swain, 54 Twin Pine Way, Glen Mills, Pennsylvania 19342
Dolores W. Tantoco, University of Notre Dame Library, Notre Dame,

Indiana 46556
Mary Walters, R.D. 2, Box 65, Coatesville, Pennsylvania 19320

Associate:

Bruce C. Calvin, Apartment 303, 1317 Rhode Island Avenue, NW,
Washington, D.C. 20005

Howertine Farrell—Duncan, Apartment T3, 13204 Twinbrook Parkway,
Rockville, Maryland 20851

Alice Harrison, Head Librarian, Atlantic School of Theology, 640
Francklyn Street, Halifax, Nova Scotia B311 3B5, Canada

John Hoffman, 586 Oak Valley Drive, St. Louis, Missouri 63131

Student:

Stacy Andres, 100—23 DeKruif Avenue, Bronx, New York 111475
Patricia Chalmers, 2016 Race Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103
Mitzi Derrick, Lutheran Theological Southern Seminary, 4201 North Main

Street, Columbia, South Carolina 29203
Gerald Zulewski, 24—D Blue Jay, Lakehurst, New Jersey 08733

Institutional:

Crisman Library, David Lipscomb College, Nashville, Tennessee 37203



ATM NEWSLETTER, vol. 32, no. 4, May 18, 1985 74

COLLECTION EVALUATION A}JD DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT

The survey of members of the Collection Evaluation and Development
Section has yielded a good response and the Committee owes the Section
membership many thanks for that response. (If you have yet to return your
questionnaire and desire to do so, there is still time, although results
are being tabulated.) At least a partial report of results should be in
the mail to you prior to the June conference. Preliminary results indi
cate considerable work is anticipated or already under way on collection
development policy statements. Remember the clearinghouse for those (do
Sara Mobley, Pitts Theology Library, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia
30322). When your Committee’s report arrives from the ATLA Executive
Secretary prior to the conference, try to give it some reflection along
with any results you have received from the survey. Review the Committee!
Section job description (dated June 1983). Write the Executive Secretary
or me if you need a copy (my address is 200 N. Main Street, Hatfield,
Pennsylvania 19440). Up to half the time at our Section meeting will be
devoted to roles, responsibilities, projects, and other concerns of the
Committee/Section. Michael Boddy will present the RLG/ARL Conspectus
during the remainder of the time. Since the 1983 continuing education
program and conference, several Section members have requested some sort
of explication of the Conspectus and its possible uses by Section members
and their libraries.

James C. Pakala, Chair
Collection Evaluation and Development

Committee

PUBLICATION COMMITTEE REPORT

During the annual conference, the. Publication Section will meet on
Thursday morning (June 27) from 10:30—12:00. Dr. Knut Dorn of Harrasso—
witz in Wiesbaden, West Germany, will join us for informal discussion
during the Section meeting. Dr. Don is scheduled to speak at 9:00 a.m.
that day on “Trends in Religious Publishing in Germany.” There will be
an opportunity at the Section meeting to pursue further any matters from
the 9 o’clock talk, to ask him about his own highly internationalized
book dealership, to discuss comparisons between American and European
publishing in religion, and to raise other questions with him.

James Deffenbaugh, Chair
Publication Committee
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STAFF APPOINTMENTS AT RELIGION INDEXES ANNOUNCED

I am pleased to announce the following staff appointments at the
Religion Indexes.

Paul D. Petersen, Editor of Religion Index One (RIO), as Systems
Manager. Paul has been with the Index since 1979 and has been assistant
editor and editor of RIO since fall 1979.

Philip Schmitz, Assistant Editor of RIO. Phil comes to the Index
from a teaching position in the Religion Department at Central Michigan
University. He did his undergraduate work at Cornell University and his
masters work at the University of Michigan, where he is currently complet
ing his doctorate in the Department of Near Eastern Studies. He has edi
torial experience with monographic and journal literature. He has also
indexed and edited for a special project on Ann Arbor newspapers for the
Hatcher Graduate Library, The University of Michigan. Phil will assume
his duties at the Index on June 3.

Frederick T. Custer, Editor of Religion Index Two (RIT) and Special
Products. Itick joined the Index staff in the fall of 1983 as a part—time
indexer. [n January 1985 he was appointed as Chief Indexer for RTI. He
began his undergraduate work in religious studies at Penn State and f in—
ished it at Catholic University. He has completed his M.A. at the Univer
sity of Chicago Divinity School, where he is a doctoral candidate. He has
worked part—time for three years at Encyclopaedia Britannica as an edi
torial assistatit and most recently as a production control assistant.

Erica Treesh, Editor for Thesaurus and Special Products; Interim
Assistant Editor for RIO. Erica has worked for the Indexes for three
years as an indexer for RIT 1970—75 and RIO. In July 1984 she was made
Chief Indexer for RIO. Her undergraduate work was in history and reli
gious studies at Wichita State University She has an M.A. degree in
religious studies from the University of Chicago Divinity School and an
ZLA. degree from the Graduate Library School of the University of Chicago.

All of these people bring unique strengths and experiences to the
Indexes. I hope you will become better acquainted with them at the
annual conference.

Albert E. I-turd, Executive Director
Religion Indexes

WORK ADVANCES ON SCHOLARS’ GUIDE TO CHINA MISSION RESOURCES

Work has begun on the New England section of the Scholars’ Guide to
China Mission Resources. When completed the Guide will include China
mission materials in all fifty of the United States and will indicate what
documents exist and where they are located. Librarians and archivists who
would like to have their collections included should write to: China
Mission Resources Project, Princeton Theological Seminary, Robert E. Speer
Library, P.O. Box 111, Princeton, New Jersey 08542. Publication of the
Mid—Atlantic volume of the series is expected this summer.
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A CHECKLIST OF REFERENCE TOOLS OF INTEREST TO
THEOLOGICAL LIBRARIANS, 1983 — 1984

Compiled by
Seth Kasten

Head of Reader Services/Reference and Research Librarian,
The Burke Library, Union Theological Seminary, New York, New York

and
Kate Skrebutenas

Reference Librarian,
The Speer Library, Princeton Theological Seminary, Princeton, New Jersey

Mr. Kasten is a member of the ATLA Reader Services Committee

This bibliography is the first annual supplement to the “Checklist”
which appeared in the February 18, 1984, issue of the ATLA Newsletter. It
is selected from 1983 and 1984 imprints acquired by Princeton and Union
Theological Seminaries during the 1984 calendar year. Readers of the News
letter are invited to send 1985 citations to Seth Kasten so that next year’s
list may be as diverse and comprehensive as possible.

II Corinthians / translated with introduction, notes, and commentary by
Victor Paul Furnish. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1984. (The Anchor
Bible ; v. 32A)

II Samuel: a new translation with introduction, notes and commentary I by
P. Kyle McCarter, Jr. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1984. (The Anchor
Bible ; v. 9)

American Puritan studies: an annotated bibliography of dissertations, 1882—
1981 / compiled by Michael S. Montgomery. Westport, Conn.: Greenwood
Press, 1984. (Bibliographies and indexes in American history ; no. 1)

American Theological Library Association. Board of Microtext. Serials.
February 1984. Princeton, N.J.: ATLA Board of Nicrotext, 1984.

Archer, Gleason Leonard. Old Testament quotations in the New Testament /
by Gleason L. Archer and Gregory Chirichigno. Chicago: Moody Press, 1983.

Aufstieg und Niedergang der R8mischen Welt. II. Principat. 25.2. Religion.
Berlin; New York: de Gruyter, 1984.

Bergman, Jerry. Jehovah’s witnewses and kindred groups: an historical coin—
pendium and bibliography. New York: Garland Publishing, 1984. (Sects
and cults in America. Bibliographical guides ; v. 4) (Garland reference
library of social science ; v. 180)

The Brethren encyclopedia. Philadelphia; Oak Brook, IL: The Brethren Ency
clopedia, 1983—

Butler, Francis J. Foundation guide for religious grant seekers / Francis
J. Butler Sg Catherine E. Farrell, co—editors. Chico, CA: Scholars
Press, 1984. (Scholars Press handbook series)

Cardona, Luis A. An annotated bibliography on Puerto Rican materials and
other sundry matters. Bethesda: Carreta Press, 1983.
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CHECKLIST OF REFERENCE TOOLS — Continued

Chambers, Bettye Thomas. Bibliography of French Bibles: fifteenth— and
sixteenth—century French—language editions of the scriptures. Geneva:
Librairie Droz S.A., 1983. (Travaux d’humanisme et renaissance ; no. 192)

Claghorn, Charles Eugene. Women composers and hymnists: a concise bio
graphical dictionary. Metuchen, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 1984.

Code of canon law: Latin—English edition. Washington, D.C.: Canon Law
Society of America, 1983. ctranslation of Codex juris canonicia

Community resources directory I edited by Harriet Clyde Kipps. 2nd ed.
Detroit: Gale Research Co., 1984.

Concordance to the Good News Bible I Editor, David Robinson. Westlea,
England: The British and Foreign Bible Society, 1983.

Cook, Chris. Dictionary of historical terms: a guide to names and events
of over 1,000 year of world history. New York: Peter Bedrick Books, 1983.

Crosby, Everett Uberto. Medieval studies: a bibliographic guide I Everett
U. Crosby, C. Julian Bishko, Robert L. Kellogg. New York: Garland Pub—
lishing, 1983. (Garland reference library of the humanities ; v. 427)

Crossman, Richard C. Paul Tillich: a comprehensive bibliography and key
word index of primary and secondary writings in English. Metuchen, N.J.;
London: American Theological Library Association; Scarecrow Press, 1983.
(ATLA bibliography series ; no. 9)

Crouch, Archie R. Scholars’ guide to China mission resources in the li
braries and archives of the United States. fascicle I: Pennsylvania.
Princeton, NJ: Princeton Theological Seminary, 1983.

Culture and religion: a bibliography selected from the ATLA religion data
base. 2nd rev. ed., June 1983. Chicago: American Theological Library
Association, 1983.

Davis, Lenwood G. Malcolm X, a selected bibliography. Westport, Conn.:
Greenwood Press, 1984.

A dictionary of Marxist thought I edited by Tom Bottomore. Cambridge,
Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1983.

A dictionary of religious education I edited by John M. Sutcliffe. London:
SGf Press in association with the Christian Education Movement, 1984.

Dictionnaire des religions / directeur de la publication, Paul Poupard.
Paris: Presses Universitaires de France, 1984.

Directory of Bible resources: a comprehensive guide to tools for Bible
study I compiled by Ronn Kerr (Program and Media Office, The National
Committee for the Year of the Bible). Nashville: T. Nelson, 1983.

Directory of Catholic archives in the United Kingdom and Eire. t5•1~3
Catholic Archives Society, 1984.
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CHECKLIST OF REFERENCE TOOLS — Continued

“Doctoral dissertations on mission.” International Bulletin of Missionary
Research. v. 7, no. 3 (July 1983), p. 97—134. ~“••. a bibliography of
934 doctoral dissertations on mission—related subjects that have been
accepted at theological schools and universities in the United States
and Canada from 1945 to 1981”; arranged by author, with subject index~

Earnest, James David. John Henry Newman: an annotated bibliography of his
tract and pemphlet collection / James David Earnest, Gerard Tracey. New
York: Garland Pub., 1984. (Garland reference library of social science
vol. 239)

Eastern Christianity: a bibliography selected from the ATLA religion data
base. Rev. ed., January 1984. Edited by Paul D. Petersen; Ruth F.
Frazer, general editor. Chicago: American Theological Library Associa
tion Religion Indexes, 1984.

The ecumenical movement: a bibliography selected from the ATLA religion
database. Chicago: American Theological Library Association, 1983.

Eggenberger, Oswald. Die Kirchen, Sondergruppen und religiUsen Vereinig—
ungen: em Handbuch. 3., Uberarbeitete Auf 1. ZUrich: Theologischer
Verlag, 1983.

Encyclopedia of occultism & parapsychology. 2nd ed. In three vols.
Volume one, A — C. edited by Leslie Shepard. Detroit: Gale Research
Co., 1984.

Encyclopedia of religion in the South I edited by Samuel S. Hill. Macon,
Ga.: Mercer, 1984.

Espina, Noni. Vocal solos for Christian churches: a descriptive reference
of solo music for the church year, including a bibliographical supplement
of choral works / 3rd ed., rev, and updated. Metuchen, N.J.: Scarecrow
Press, 1984.

Evangelical dictionary of theology / edited by Walter A. Elwell. Grand
Rapids, Mich.: Baker Book House, 1984.

Exegetisches Wbrterbuch zuin Neuen Testament, hrsg. von Horst Balz u.
Gerhard Schneider. Band III. Stuttgart; Berlin; KBln; Mainz: Kohl—
hammer, 1983.

Gabel, Gernot U. Leibniz: eine Bibliographie europMischer und nordameri—
kanischer Hochschulschriften, 1875—1975. K81n: Edition Gemini, 1983.
(Bibliographien zur Philosophie ; 7)

Garlick’s Methodist registry 1983. London: Edsall, 1983.

Gianotte, Charles R. The New Testament and the Nishnah: a cross—reference
index. Grand Rapids, Mich,: Baker Book House, 1983.

Giesbrecht, Herbert. The Mennonite Brethren Church: a bibliographic guide.
Fresno, CA: Board of Literature of the General Conference of Mennonite
Churches, 1983.
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CHECKLIST OF REFERENCE TOOLS — Continued

Gohdes, Clarence Louis Frank. Bibliographical guide to the study of the
literature of the U.S.A. I Clarence Gobdes and Sandford E. Narovitz. 5th
ed., completely rev, and enl. Durham, N.C.: Duke University Press, 1984.

Gorman, G.E. Theological and religious reference materials: general re
sources and biblical studies / G. E. Corman and Lyn Gorman ... Westport,
Conn.: Greenwood Press, 1984. (Bibliographies and indexes in religious
studies ; no. 1) tvolumes projected for future publication: 2—— syste
matic/dogmatic/moral theology and church history; 3—— practical theology
and related subjects in the social sciences; 4—— comparative and non—
Christian religionsj

Guide to Islam / David Ede ... 1et al.~ . Boston: C. K. Hall, 1983. (The
Asian philosophies and religions resource guide)

Haight, Larry L. Pentecostal periodicals in the Assemblies of God libraries
and archives in Springfield, Missouri: a union list. LA. research paper.
Department of Library Science, University of Missouri—Columbia, March
1983. ~typescript~

Hehl, Ulrich von. Der Katholizismus in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland
1945—1980: eine Bibliographie / hrsg. von Ulrich von Hehl u. Heinz
Hllrten. Mainz: Natthias—GrUnewald—Verlag, 1983.

Hort, Erasmus. The Bible book: resources for reading the New Testament.
New York: Crossroad, 1983.

Huey, F. B. A student’s dictionary for biblical and theological studies /
F. B. Huey, Jr. and Bruce Corley. Grand Rapids, MI: Academie Books, 1983.

Institutum Patristicum Augustinianum Roma. Dizionario patristico e di
antichitA christiane / diretto da Angelo Di Berardino. Volume I. Casale
Monferrato: Marietti, 1983.

Jewish writings of the Second Temple period: Apocrypha, Pseudepigrapha,
Qumran sectarian writings, Philo, Josephus I edited by Michael E. Stone.
Assen, Netherlands: Van Gorcum; Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1984. (The
Literature of the Jewish people in the period of the Second Temple and
the Talmud ; 2) (Compendia rerum ludaicarum ad Novum Testamentum
section 2)

Jones, Charles Edwin. A guide to the study of the Pentecostal movement.
Metuchen, N.J.: Scarecrow Press: American Theological Library Associa
tion, 1983. 2 v. (ATLA bibliography series ; no. 6)

J~rgensen, Aage. S~ren Kierkegaard—litterature 1971—1980: en bibliografi.
Aarhus: A. J~rgensen, 1983.

Kapoor, Jagdish Chander. Bhagavad—GitE, an international bibliography of
1785—1979 imprints. New York: Garland Publishing, 1983. (Garland
reference library of the humanities ; v. 306)

Kassis, Manna E. A concordance of the Qur’an. Berkeley: University of
California Press, 1983.
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CHECKLIST OF REFERENCE TOOLS — Continued

Laster, James. Catalogue of choral music arranged in Biblical order.
Netuchen, N.J.: Scarecrow Press, 1983.

Leming, James S. Foundations of moral education: an annotated bibliography.
Westport, Conn.: Greenwood, 1983.

Martin, Ralph P. New Testament books for pastor and teacher. Philadel—
phis: Westminster Press, 1984.

Nichno, Dennis. A priest’s handbook: the ceremonies of the church.
Wilton, Conn.: Morehouse—Barlow Co., 1983.

Nitchel, Larry A. A student’s vocabulary for biblical Hebrew and Aramaic.
Grand Rapids, MI: Academie books, 1984.

Montalvo, David E. Index of subject indices: Old Testament, 1975—1983.
Philadelphia: Aloyo Press, 1984.

National Catholic Educational Association. NCEA/Ganley’s Catholic schools
in America / Nary Mahar, editor. 12th ed. Nontrose, Colorado: Fisher
Pub. Co., 1984. ~‘Elementary/secondary.”2

Neirynck, Frans. New Testament vocabulary: a companion to the Concordance.
Leuven: University Press, 1984. (Bibliotheca ephemeridum theologicarum
lovaniensium ; 65)

The New book of Christian quotations / compiled by Tony Castle. New York:
Crossroad, 1984, c1982.

Oecumene 4: bibliographie internationale, 1980—1983 / publi~ sous la direc
tion de Marie Zimmermann. Strasbourg: CERDIC, 1983. (RIC suppl~ment
80 — 83)

ökumene—Lexikon I hrsg. in Verbindung mit Athanasios Basdekis ... von
Hanfried Kruger .... Frankfurt am Main: Lembeck: Knecht, 1983.

The Old Testament pseudepigrapha / ed. by James H. Chariesworth. vol. 1:
Apocalyptic literature and testaments. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday,
1983.

Oosterveen, Gerald. Serving mentally impaired people: a resource guide for
pastors and church workers I by Gerald Oosterveen and Bruce L. Cook.
Elgin, IL: D.C. Cook Pub. Co., 1983.

Owings, Timothy. A cumulative index to New Testament Greek grammars.
Grand Rapids, Mich.: Baker Book House, 1983.

Pearl, Patricia. Religious books for children: an annotated bibliography.
Bryn Mawr, PA: Church and Synagogue Library Association, 1983.

Pegg, Michael A. A catalogue of German Reformation pamphlets (1516—1550)
in Swiss libraries. Baden—Baden: Valentin Koerner, 1983. (Bibliotheca
bibliographica Aureliana ; 99)

Pfatteicher, Philip H. Commentary on the occasional services. Philadel
phia: Fortress Press, 1983.
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CHECKLIST OF REFERENCE TOOLS — Continued

Prince, Harold B. A Presbyterian bibliography: the published writings of
ministers who served in the Presbyterian Church in the United States
during its first hundred years, 1861—1961, and their locations in eight
significant theological collections in the U.S.A. Metuchen, N.J.: Scare
crow Press; Philadelphia: American Theological Library Association,
1983. (ATM bibliography series ; no. 8)

Religion and society in North America: an annotated bibliography / Robert
deV. Brunkow, editor. Santa Barbara, Calif.: ABC—Clio Information
Services, 1983.

Research in ministry 1981—1983: an index to Doctor of Ministry project re
ports and theses submitted by reporting ATS schools. January 1984.
edited by Ruth F. Frazer, C. Pay Dickerson. Chicago, IL: American Theo
logical Library Association, 1984.

Rogal, Samuel J. The children’s jubilee: a bibliographical survey of
hymnals for infants, youth, and Sunday schools published in Britain and
America, 1655—1900. Westport, Conn.; London: Greenwood Press, 1983.

Schnitker, Thadd~us A. Concordantia verbalia Nissalis Romani. partes
euchologicae. ediderunt Thadd&is A. Schnitker et Wolfgang A. Slaby.
Nilnster: Aschendorff, 1983.

The Source: a guidebook of American genealogy I edited by Arlene Eakie and
Johni Cerny. Salt Lake City, Utah: Ancestry Pub. Co., 1984.

Spector, Sheila A. Jewish mysticism: an annotated bibliography on the
Kabbalab in English. New York: Garland, 1984. (Garland reference
library of social science ; v. 210)

Stuart, Douglas K. Old Testament exegesis: a primer for students and pas
tors I Douglas Stuart. 2nd ed., rev, and eni. Philadelphia: Westminster
Press, 1984.

Third World resource directory / edited by Thomas P. Fenton and Nary J.
Heffron. Naryknoll, N.Y.: Orbis Books, 1984.

Vande Kemp, Hendrika. Psychology and theology in Western thought, 1692—
1965: a historical and annotated bibliography. Nillwood, N.Y.: Kraus
International Publications, 1984.

Walker, Barbara C. The woman’s encyclopedia of myths and secrets. San
Francisco: Harper & Row, 1983.

The Westminster dictionary of Christian spirituality I edited by Gordon S.
Wakefield. Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1983.

The Westminster dictionary of Christian theology I edited by Alan Richardson
and John S. Bowden. Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1983.

Wildi, Hans Narkus. Bibliographie Karl Barth I im Auftrag der Karl Barth—
Stiftung und in Zusammenarbeit mit der Aargauischen Kantonsbibliothek und
dem Karl Barth—Archiv erarbeitet von Hans Narkus Wildi. Zurich: Theo—
logischer Verlag, 1984— . Bd. 1. Ver8ffentlichungen von Karl Barth I

herausgegeben von Hans—Anton Drewes.
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CHECKLIST OF REFERENCE TOOLS — Continued

Women and religion: a bibliography selected from the ATLA religion data
base. 3rd rev. ed., October 1983. Chicago: American Theological Li
brary Association, 1983. (ATM Religion Index select bibliographies)

SOUTHWESTERN SEMINARY SHIFTS TO LC CLASSIFICATION

Following a three—month study, the A. Webb Roberts Library at South
western Baptist Theological Seminary in Fort Worth, Texas, ceased classi
fying new books for a month, then changed from the Union (Pettee) classi
fication to the Library of Congress classification. On Nay 1, the first
truck containing 101 volumes went to the shelves bearing LC classification
numbers. Between April 25 and Nay 8 the computer searched the OCLC archi
val tapes for LC classifications for the reference collection. The corn-
puter then produced new pocket and spine labels for the reference books
using the check out (inventory control) number for association. At the
same time the terminal display for author, title and subject entries were
changed from Union to LC.

Between the end of the spring semester and the beginning of the sum
mer semester the staff, aided by volunteers from area churches, will remove
the Union pocket and spine labels from the 10,200 volumes of the reference
collection, affix new LC labels and reshelve the books in LC order. If the
procedure is successful the staff plans to change the commentaries to LC
between the close of the summer session and the opening of the fall semester.
The conversion of the entire collection is expected to require five years.

GTU BEGINS LAST PHASE OF LIBRARY CONSTRUCTION

Construction of the Graduate Theological Union Library in Berkeley,
California, which was temporarily halted in 1981 after the completion of
the basement and first floor, is scheduled to resume in June. Plans call
for the addition of two more levels on top of the current two—story struc
ture. Library staff will be moved to Level It, which will also be the
location of the entrance to the building. There will be seating on Levels
I and II for approximately 250 persons, space for more than 314,000 volumes
on the open shelves, a separate reference collection, and display shelves
for all 2,100 current periodicals. Moreover, there will be much more space
for the display of rare books and fine arts. Level III will house part of
the library administration, as well as most of the GTU administration, which
is currently located in the GTU administrative headquarters on LeConte
Avenue. Completion of the project is expected by the fall of 1986. John
D. Baker—Batsel is the Librarian.
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BIBLIOGRAPHIC SYSTEMS COMMITTEE REPORT

“Peoplenet” Survey Recently Distributed to Section Members. All mem
bers of the Bibliographic Systems Section should have recently received a
survey form seeking information to be used to compile a directory of Sec
tion members. The Bibliographic Systems Committee initially distributed
the survey at the last annual conference in Holland, Michigan. The recent
mailing provides an opportunity to participate for those who did not attend
the Holland conference and an opportunity to update information for those
who did. The Committee plans to distribute the first edition of the direc
tory at the conference in June.

The purpose of the directory is to facilitate communication among Sec
tion members, to create a kind of “peoplenet.” Survey data provides a pro
file of a member’s experience, expertise and needs. Members may consult
the directory to lean, for example, about other members who use the same
bibliographic utility, who catalog the same forms of material, who acquire
the same monograph series, who know Hungarian, or who know something about
Anglican liturgy. It will be possible to identify other members who might
know the answer to a particular technical question which has arisen in
daily work or to identify members who might share interest in a special
project or program

Section members who have not received the survey should write to me
at Andover—Harvard Theological Library, Harvard Divinity School, 45 Francis
Avenue, Cambridge, Massachusetts 02138. Completed surveys should be
returned as soon as possible.

Robert Ewald to Conduct Workshop on Authority Work at the Library of
Congress. The Bibliographic Systems Committee assisted in arranging for
Robert Ewald of the Office of Descriptive Cataloging at the Library of Con
gress, to lead a workshop at the annual conference. The workshop on
“Authority Work at the Library of Congress” will be given on Wednesday
morning at Union Theological Seminary in New York.

Mr. Ewald worked at the Andover—Harvard Theological Library, Harvard
Divinity School, earlier in his career and thus brings the combined experi
ence of working in the subject of religion and applying LC’s descriptive
cataloging policies. He is often the one at LC who answers inquiries con
cerning authorized headings and LC’s rationale for them.

The workshop will include topics such as the Library of Congress’
participation in national cooperative authority file programs; the Li
brary’s “Name Authorities”; how authority work is done at LC; reference
sources used to establish personal names, corporate names, and uniform
titles in religion; how names are qualified; and common errors and mis
conceptions.

The workshop should be extremely valuable to anyone doing original
cataloging, especially those attempting to apply LC’s rule interpretations,
but it will also be valuable to anyone concerned with the way headings are
established and distributed by the Library of Congress. Bring questions
about particular LC headings (clear and specific documentation would be
helpful), about how to research particular headings and cross references,
or about any authority work issues.
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BIBLIOGRAPHIC SYSTEMS COMMITTEE REPORT — Continued

Theological Subject Headings Reconsidered. The latest issue of
Library Resources & Technical Services, vol. 29, no. 2 (April—/June 1985),
includes an article by W. Thomas Nichol entitled “Theological Subject
Headings Reconsidered.” The piece is based on Mr. Nichol’s doctoral
dissertation which involved an extensive comparison of the Library of Con
gress Subject Headings (LCSH) and Catholic Subject Headings (CSH). Mr.
Nichol concludes by recommending the preparation of a theological the
saurus to supplement LCSH and provide a controlled vocabulary for theo
logical data bases, bibliographies, and other reference tools.

The Bibliographic Systems Committee is delighted to announce that
Mr. Nichol will be attending the meeting of the Bibliographic Systems
Section at the annual conference. A discussion is being organized on the
topic “Do We Need a Theological Thesaurus?”. A representative of the Art
and Architecture Thesaurus (AAT), which Mr. Nichol cites as a model for a
theological thesaurus, may also be participating in the discussion.

Members of the Bibliographic Systems Section should read Mr. Nichol’s
article to prepare for the Section meeting. If you need a copy, please
write to me at the address given above.

Agenda for the Bibliographic Systems Section Meeting. The Biblio
graphic Systems Section will be meeting at the June conference on Thursday
morning, 10:30—12:00. In addition to the discussion with Mr. Nichol, there
will be reports on subject sub—divisions for theologians, theological li
braries and union lists of serials, and the Boston Theological Institute
(BTI) Union List of Serials. Joyce Farris, ATLA liaison to the ALA/RTSD
Committee on Cataloging: Description and Access, will be available to
answer questions on the activities of that Committee (for Joyce’s latest
report, see the ATLA Newsletter, vol. 32, no. 3, February 16, 1985). She
may also need to poll the membership regarding issues to be considered at
the CC:DA meeting in July. Consideration will be given to a proposal for
including individual library profile data in the Proceedings. Such data
would indicate bibliographic utilities, regional networks, union lists,
classification systems, etc. for ATLA libraries. The membership also needs
to evaluate the utility of the Section publication “Current Subject Head
ings in the Field of Religion” and decide whether or not to continue that
publication. Members with other suggestions for the agenda please write
or call me (617/495—5910).

Russell 0. Pollard, Chair
Bibliographic Systems Committee



ATLA NEWSLETTER, vol. 32, no. 4, May 18, 1985 85

NEWS OF ATM MEMBERS

christopher Brennan assumed his duties as Assistant Librarian for
Technical Services at the Ambrose Swasey Library of Colgate Rochester
Divinity School/Bexley Hall/Crozer Theological Seminary in Rochester, New
York, on April 1, 1985. He holds the LA. degree in political science
from St. John Fisher College in Rochester and the N.L.S. degree from State
University College in Geneseo, New York. Prior to coming to his new posi
tion, Mr. Brennan was Assistant Librarian at the Rochester Museum and
Science Center.

Duncan Brockway, Director of Library Services for the School of Theol
ogy in Dubuque (Iowa), spoke on “Collection Development by the Year 2000”
at the spring meeting of the Chicago Area Theological Library Association
held at the Catholic Theological Union in Chicago. Mr. Brockway is cur
rently serving as the president of the CATLA.

Jerry D. Campbell has resigned his position as Director of the End—
well Library at the Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist Univer
sity, Dallas, Texas, to accept the post of University Librarian and Vice
Provost for Library Affairs at Duke University in Durham, North Carolina.
He will take up his new duties on July 1, 1985. A past president of the
ATM, Dr. Campbell has aserved as Director of the Bridwell Library since
July 1, 1980. Prior to that date he had spent eight years on the staff of
the Taylor Educational Resources Library at the Iliff School of Theology in
Denver, Colorado, holding, successively, the posts of Assistant Librarian,
Associate Librarian, and Director of the Library.

Winifred C. Campbell plans to retire in June from her position as
Cataloger in the Andover—Harvard Theological Library at the Harvard Divin
ity School in Cambridge, Massachusetts. Earlier in her career she served
as a cataloger in the libraries of Swarthmore College and Haverford College
in Pennsylvania and then came to the Harvard College Library in 1966. She
accepted her present position in the Andover—Harvard Library in 1974.

Harry N. Culkin, Archivist of the Catholic Diocese of Brooklyn (New
York), has been installed as president of the Long Island Archives Confer
ence. He has also just been named vice—president and president—elect of
the National Association of Catholic Diocesan Archivists and will succeed
to the presidency of that body in 1987.

Norman Desmarais has recently accepted the position of Head of Acqui
sitions and Coordinator of Collection Development at the Phillips Memorial
Library of Providence College in Providence, Rhode Island. He has also pub
lished “Early Catholic Americana: Some Additions to Parsons” in the Records
of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia (vol. 95, nos.
1—4 (March—December), 1984.
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NEWS OF ATLA MEMBERS — Continued

Arnold 0. Ehlert of El Cajon, California, has completed twenty years
of editing The Bible Collector which is now to be succeeded by a new peri
odical, Bible Collectors’ World under the editorship of Carl V. Johnson.
Information regarding the new journal may be secured from Mr. Johnson at
Box 311, Oak Creek, Wisconsin 53154.

Myrta Garrett began on March 1 has new duties as Assistant Director
for Technical Services at the A. Webb Roberts Library of Southwestern Bap
tist Theological Seminary Library in Fort Worth, Texas. She had served as
Serials Librarian at Southwestern for the previous five years. Mrs. Garrett
holds the LA. degree from Stephen F. Austin College in Nacogdoches, Texas,
the M.R.E. degree from Southwestern Seminary, the N.L.S. degree from Spaul—
ding College in Louisville, Kentucky, and a Certificate in English Language
and Literature from Oxford University.

Delena Goodman has recently returned from a four—month stay in Kenya
where she worked in the library of the Kima Theological College. Miss Good
man retired in July 1983 after serving for thirty—one years as Librarian of
the Anderson School of Theology in Anderson, Indiana.

Ann B. Jenks accepted the position of Archivist and Records Manager at
Asbury Theological Seminary in Wilmore, Kentucky, effective April 1, 1985.
She will be working on a special two—year project funded by the National
Archives and Records Service. Ms. Jenks came to Asbury from Bowling Green
State University in Bowling Green, Ohio, where she earned her N.A. degree
in history with special emphasis in archival management, and where for the
past year she served as Records Officer in the office of the Bursar of the
University.

Alice N. Kendrick, Director of the Records and Information Center of
the Lutheran Council in the USA, located in New York City, was elected
President of the Board of Directors of the Lutheran Historical Conference
at its fall meeting in St. Paul, Minnesota. The Historical Conference is
an inter—Lutheran organization of archivists, librarians, and historians.
Ms. Kendrick had served as Secretary of its Board of Directors since 1982.
Ms. Kendrick and Helen M. Knubel, Archives Consultant at the Records and
Information Center, have recently published a second edition of The Oral
History Collection of the Archives of c22p.~Eative Lutheranism, Lutheran
Council in the USA. The 89—page volume includes a brief history of the
oral history project, abstracts of the 123 memoirs which it has produced,
and an index. The Oral History Collection which was begun in 1976 serves
to “illuminate, interpret and give perspective to and help humanize” the
records of Lutheran cooperative agencies located at the Lutheran Center.

Roger L. Loyd, Associate Librarian of the Bridwel]. Library at the Per
kins School of Theology, Southern Methodist University, in Dallas, Texas,
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has been named Acting Director, effective July 1, 1985. Mr. Loyd will
serve in this position until a permanent Director of the Library is named
to succeed Jerry D. Campbell.

Sharon H. Miller began her duties as Assistant Librarian of the Lexing
ton Theological Seminary in Lexington, Kentucky, on February 1, 1985. Her
primary responsibilities are cataloging and acquisitions. Mrs. Miller holds
the B.A. degree in Spanish and English from Murray State University in
Murray, Kentucky, and the M.S. in L.S. degree from the University of Ken
tucky in Lexington. She came to her new post from the position of Director
for Continuing Education at the College of Library and Information Science
at the University of Kentucky.

Viola Day Mullin will leave her position as Head of Technical Services
in the Yale Divinity School Library in New Haven, Connecticut, on June 30,
1985. Mrs. Mullin has been a member of the Divinity School Library staff
for nearly seventeen years. She was appointed as Acquisitions Librarian in
1968 and was promoted to Senior Acquisitions Librarian in 1971. In 1974
she was named Head Catalog Librarian and was promoted to the position of
Head of Technical Services in 1984. In the course of the summer, Mrs.
Mullin will move with her husband, Dr. Bruce Mullin, and their five—month—
old daughter to Raleigh, North Carolina, where Dr. Mullin has accepted a
teaching post at North Carolina State University.

Louis 3. Reith, Rare Rook Librarian at St. Bonaventure University in
St. Bonaventure, New York, has recently delivered three lectures. On Febru
ary 4 he gave the opening lecture in the Olean (New York) Public Library for
the Smithsonian Institution Traveling Exhibition: “A Flowering of Science:
Plants from Captain Cook’s First Voyage 1768—1771.” He spoke on “The His
tory of the Voyage: the Political, Scientific, and Intellectual Climate of
the Times.” On April 19 he presented a lecture titled “The Rehabilitation
of Martin Luther in East German Historiography, or The Miraculous Transfor
mation of Dr. Martin Luther from Bourgeois Reactionary to Authentic East
German Folk Hero in One Generation” at the spring meeting of the American
Catholic Historical Association in Cincinnati, Ohio. Finally, on April 26,
Dr. Reith presented the opening lecture for a St. Bonaventure University
Symposium on the Bishops’ Pastoral “Catholic Social Teaching and the U.S.
Economy.” The lecture was titled “The Historical Context of the Pastoral”
and concerned the continuity of the American bishops’ social pronouncements
with the themes of the papal social encyclicals since Rerum Novarum in 1891.

Stephen L. Robbins accepted the position of Cataloger at the Lancaster
Bible College Library in Lancaster, Pennsylvania, in March.

Joseph L. Troutman, Director of the Division of Theological Studies at
the Robert W. Woodruff Library, Atlanta University Center, Atlanta, Georgia,
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is one of the twenty persons selected to attend the 19th annual Archives
Institute, June 10—21, 1985, sponsored by Emory University’s Division of
Library and Information Management and the Georgia Department of Archives
and 1-listory. The two—week program will focus on an integrated archives!
record management approach to records keeping and will include records ap
praisal, arrangement and description of official and private papers, control
systems, micrographics, conservation, legal issues, and reference service.

Bonnie I. VanDelinder assumed her duties as Assistant Librarian for
Public Services at the Ambrose Swasey Library of Colgate Rochester Divinity
School/Bexley Hall/Crozer Theological Seminary in Rochester, New York, on
April 15, 1985. She holds the A.B. degree in English from the University
of Rochester, the M.Div. degree from the Episcopal Divinity School in Cam
bridge, Massachusetts, and the itS, in L.S. degree from Case Western Re
serve University in Cleveland, Ohio. Ms. VanDelinder has previously held
library positions with St. Bernard’s Institute in Rochester and with the
Rochester Public Library. She is a priest in the Episcopal Church.

Clifford S. Wunderlich will leave his position as Head of Cataloging
at the Episcopal Divinity School/Weston School of Theology Libraries in Cam
bridge, Massachusetts, in order to accept a cataloging positon at the Ando
ver—Harvard Theological Library of the Harvard Divinity School, also in
Cambridge. He will take up his new duties on July 15. Mr. Wunderlich’s
primary responsibilities will be the original cataloging of monographs and
the preparation of authority workforms for Harvard’s Distributable Union
Catalog.

THE JOURNAL OF WOMEN AND RELIGION PUBLISHED AT GTU

The Journal of Women and Religion is beginning its fourth year of pub—
i±C&t~v,L b~ Lije CetiLet Rn Women and Religion, an attiliate ot the Graduate
Theological Union in Berkeley, California. Published twice a year, the
ournal focuses on issues of women in theology, church history, and current

religious life and practice. Themes of recent issues have included worship
and spirituality, women and ministry, and women’s global connections. Each
issue is produced by a guest editor drawn from the GTU women faculty and
other women scholars. The Journal is available by subscription at $12.50 a
year. A limited number of back issues are available at $3.50 ~ copy. The
Center intends to negotiate for inclusion of the Journal in the ATLA micro
film serials program. Subscriptions and orders for back issues should be
directed to: Ms. Chris Smith, Managing Editor, Journal of Women and Reli
gion, The Center for Women and Religion, 2465 LeConte Avenue, Berkeley,
California 94709. Checks should be made payable to: The Center for
Women and Religion.
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RESULTS OF COMPUTER USE SURVEY REPORTED

ATLA librarians responded in impressive numbers last summer to two
brief surveys of the use of computers in theological education conducted
by Donald N. Matthews, Librarian of the Lutheran Theological Seminary in
Gettysburg, Pennsylvania. Of the 130 surveys sent June 7, 1984, 121 were
returned. A follow—up instrument sent July 10, 1984, brought 49 responses
to 55 requests for clarification of data in the original survey.

The initial mailing posed four questions:
1. Is your seminary using computers, especially personal computers,

in any aspect of theological education?
2. Is your seminary making microprocessors available for use by

students and faculty?
3. Is your seminary planning to use microprocessors in any aspect of

theological education in the near future?
4. Does your library use computers for anything other than acquisi

tions, cataloging, control of periodicals or circulation?
Twenty—nine respondents answered “No” to all questions, while 21

answered “Yes” to all. “Yes” totals were: 1st, 58; 2nd, 36; 3rd, 58;
and 4th, 49.

The survey was made in an attempt to discover which seminaries are
using computers in instruction. The ambiguity of the first question neces
sitated a follow—up instrument to clarify which schools are using computers
as an aid to teaching.

Only seven of the 49 responses to the second survey indicated a use of
computers in instruction, six for Biblical languages and one for pastoral
theology. Thirteen schools offer courses or workshops which intend to
prepare pastors to use microprocessors in parish work.

The survey clearly demonstrates that there is a great deal of room
for creative, imaginative uses for computers in theological education
still to be developed.

Donald N. Matthews

GRADUATE TREOLOGICAJ. UNION LIBRARY OFFERS BIBLIOGRAPHY

The Library of the Graduate Theological Union in Berkeley, California,
has issued a bibliography on the social statements of the denominations
represented at the GTU. Prepared by Elizabeth Wetherell while she was an
intern in the library, An Annotated Bibliography on the Social Statements
of the Denominations Related to the Graduate TheOlogi~al Union lists the
locations of the social statements published by each denomination (Roman
Catholic, Lutheran, Baptist, Episcopalian, Judaism, Methodist, Presbyter
ian, Unitarian, and United Church of Christ) and gives suggestions for fur
ther research — including an emphasis on computer searching as a means of
updating printed information. The bibliography is priced at $4.00 and may
be secured from Billie Gendron, Graduate Theological Union Library, 2400
Ridge Road, Berkeley, California 94709.
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POSITIONS OPEN

The Preservation Board of the American Theological Library Association
seeks a Director of Programs to develop and manage extensive microfilm
preservation program and oversee continuing serials preservation program.
Requires skill and experience in preservation microfilming, business ad
ministration, bibliography, and communications. Theological background,
German, French desirable. Salary negotiable. Generous fringe benefits.
Screening will begin May 30. Send resume to John Bollier, Chair, ATLA
Preservation Board, do Yale University Library, P.O. Box l6O3A Yale
Station, New Haven, Connecticut 06520.

Curator of Archives and Manuscripts. Pitts Theology Library, Emory
University. The curator is responsible for accessioning and arranging
manuscript collections and archival records; preparing finding aids for
archive and manuscript holdings; taking appropriate measures towards pre
serving the materials; preparing occasional exhibits; assisting researchers
in the use of the materials personally and through correspondence; and
representing the library on university library committees concerning pre
servation and related matters. Qualifications: MLS from an ALA accredited
institution; formal training in archives administration; and an ability to
exercise initiative and work independently under minimal supervision are
required. An advanced degree in a humane discipline and familiarity with
computer applications to manuscript/archival processing are preferred but
not required. Salary: from $15,500 to $17,000 plus benefits depending on
qualifications and length of experience. Emory University is an Equal
Opportunity/Affirmative Action Employer. Send letter of application and
resume with names of three references to Channing R. Jeschke, Librarian,
Pitts Theology Library, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia 30322. All
application materials must be received by August 20, 1985. Appointment
will be effective as soon as feasible.

Head cataloger, Episcopal Divinity School/Weston School of Theology
Libraries. EDS/WST Libraries, a single operation serving both seminaries,
is seeking a head cataloger to be in charge of a department handling over
4000 titles each year. This person will do original cataloging in all for
mats, oversee the work of 6—8 other people, and manage the OCLC operation.
This person should be able to catalog materials in all modern European
languages; and a knowledge of Latin, Creek, and Hebrew is also helpful. A
theological background is essential; knowledge of Anglican and Roman Catho
lic traditions will be helpful but is not required. Interest, ability, and
experience in microcomputer applications is very important for the job, and
knowledge of serial cataloging will be helpful. A sound knowledge of AACR2
and LCSH is essential. If iterested, please write James Dunkly, Director
of Libraries, 99 Brattle Street, Cambridge, Massachusetts 02138 or call
him at (617) 868—3450. He will be happy to interview interested persons
at the ATLA conference in June.
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Saint Paul School of Theology is seeking an Associate Librarian and
Head of Technical Services. Qualifications include an M.L.S. degree from
an ALA—accredited institution, and an M.Div. degree or its equivalent, and
some library experience, preferably in a theological library. Saint Paul
is a graduate theological seminary of the United Methodist Church. The
person will be responsible for cataloging in all formats, and will have
some supervisory responsibilities. Should be experienced with OCLC cata—
loging procedure, LC classification, and knowledge of A.ACR2. The seminary
is at present investigating the possibility of joining OCLC. Salary nego
tiable. The position will be open September 3, 1985. Deadline for in
quiries is July 1, 1985. Send resume and three letters of reference to:
Dr. William S. Sparks, Librarian, Saint Paul School of Theology, 5123
Truman Road, Kansas City, Missouri 64127. The seminary follows AA/EEO
guidelines. Dr. Sparks will be attending the ATLA conference in Madison,
New Jersey, in June and will be available for interviews with interested
persons.

CONCORDIA SEMINARY LIBRARY OFFERS REFERENCE AID

Concordia Seminary Library has published How to Find Information in
the Seminary Library: Reference Guides for Students of Theology, by John
A. Delivuk and edited by Mark Wangerin. A unique feature of this book is
Concordia’s decision to place it in the public domain, thus allowing li
brarians to duplicate the guides. Copies are available at $5.00 each in
cluding postage and handling. Requests should be sent to: Concordia Semi
nary Library, 801 fle Nun Avenue, St. Louis, Missouri 63105.

SEPTLA TO REVIVE TEAMWORK

The Southeastern Pennsylvania Theological Library Associatic*i (SEPTLA)
is reviving its newsletter entitled Teamwork (a serial publication) and
would like to exchange newsletters on a regular basis with those consortia
that may issue them. In lieu of a formal publication, SEPTLA would appre
ciate receiving a distribution copy of minutes from consortia meetings.
The editor of Teamwork is Thomas Minor, Librarian, Moravian College and
Theological Seminary, Main Street and Elizabeth Avenue, Bethlehem, Penn
sylvania 18018. He will be handling Teamwork subscriptions, newsletter
exchanges, and related matters.

(End of ATLA Newsletter, volume 32)


